
serve as judges and, as an organization, 
contribute to the Los Angeles Beautiful 
Home Improvement Award Program. 
WAL sponsors an Intern Scholarship to 
the Community Design Center and, 
through its major annual fund-raiser, 
the Home Tour, it provides public 
access to residences of architectural 
interest.

Who are these dedicated, hard-work
ing, unsung heroines? There are four 
basic types of WAL membership: 
Corporate (Wives of SCC/AIA 
Corporate Members), Associate (eight 
classifications); Student (two classifica
tions); and Honorary membership. The 
Board of Directors includes Executive 
Officers and Committee Chairpersons.

Carole Newlove, 1979 WAL Presi
dent, in an article written for the May 
issue of the WAL Newsletter, discusses 
the relative worth of dollars contributed 
by other corporations to similar causes 
versus those garnered through WAL 
activities. While in no way denigrating 
the value and importance of large-scale 
monetary contributions, Newlove 
suggests that the efforts of WAL repre
sent personal dedication to an idea by a 
small group of individuals who are 
motivated by an idealistic belief in the 
importance of the architectural profes
sion to our society. The resultant dol
lars, though necessarily few in compari
son, are "more precious for being 
weighted with feelings, laden with 
heart."

So, let's do mention WAL, mention it 
often, with pride and with recognition 
of its outstanding record of service to 
the architectural profession and to the 
public.

AUGUST CHAPTER MEETINGS SETSTATE ARCHITECT 
WASSERMAN 
ON JULY 10

August 14: Directions in 
Architecture
Exploring the theme of "Directions in 
Architecture" will be a panel of 
prominent Los Angeles design profes
sionals who work closely with architects 
and thus occupy a special vantage point 
from which to comment on current 
architectural issues.

Program panelists are: Carlos Diniz, 
architectural delineator; John Follis, 
graphic designer; Gere Kavanaugh, 
interior designer; and Herb Rosenthal, 
graphic and industrial designer.

The August 14th program will begin 
at 8 p.m. in the Sequoia Room of the 
Pacific Design Center.

August 28: Public 
Architecture
The many facets of architecture and 
government will be subject of a Chapter 
meeting scheduled for August 28. 
Sponsored jointly by Architects in

Government and Public Architecture 
Committees, the program will feature 
speakers from a cross-section of public 
agencies.

Topics will include an overview of up
coming projects, an explanation of the 
selection process and assistance in 
submitting qualifications for consulting 
work. After the initial presentations 
there will be ample opportunities for 
questions as well as discussion of 
broader issues; the problems and pitfalls 
of negotiating with public agencies, 
strategies for a more open selection 
process and ways of improving the 
quality of public architecture.

The meeting will be held in the 
Sequoia Room of the Design Center at 8 
p.m., preceded by a cheese and wme 
buffet at 7 p.m , at $3.50 per person. 
RSVP to the Chapter office.

Confirm locations and times of 
both August meetings with Chapter 
office, 624-6561."Energy-Conscious Design" is the 

theme of the July Chapter meeting, 
which Will feature a talk by California 
Slate Architect Barry L. Wasserman. 
AIA. and an exhibition of energy
conscious design. The program will be 
held on the evening of July 10 in the 
Sequoia Room of the Pacific Design 
Center

Starting at 6 p.m., the exhibition of 
energy-consious design will be on 
display. Organized by the SCC/ AIA 
Energy Committee, chaired by John V. 
Mutlow, AIA, it will include displays of 
local projects of interest as well as 
several State energy-related projects. 
From 6-8 p. m., a reception honoring 
Wasserman will be held in the same 
location, at the cost of $4.50 per 
person. RSVP to the Chapter office, j' 
624-6561. by July6.

At 8 p.m,, Wasserman will address 
the meeting on the issue of energy- 
conscious design as it is practiced in the 
Office of the Stale Architect which has 
played a pioneering role in this area 
as in the 1977 statewide design 
competition of an energy-efficient State 
Office Building for Sacramento. 
Wasserman states that "The Office of 
the State Architect will continue to use 
new concepts in the design of State 
office buildings. These concepts must 
be responsive to at least five concerns; 
human, environmental, cost, social and 
community."

Wasserman became State Architect 
in September, 1978, after serving two 
years as Deputy Stale Architect under 
Sim Van der Ryn, Since 1976, he has 
been responsible for the Capitol Area 
Plan in Sacramento; the Art in Public 
Buildings Program; State office building 
construction, including the above- 
mentioned design competition; and 
handicapped code development, 
among many other programs.

Prior professional experience includes 
four years with Lawrence Halprin & 
Associates in San Francisco, where he 
was a principal with the firm from 1974- 
76. A graduate of Harvard College and 
Harvard Graduate School of Design, 
Wasserman has taught and lectured 
widely.

The exhibition and program are free 
of charge; the public is cordially invited 
to attend.

Initiating a Preservation Zone 
The City Council, the Planning Commis
sion or the Cultural Heritage Board or 
any owner or renter located or residing 
within the Zone may initiate the pro
ceedings to establish, change boundaries 
or repeal a Preservation Zone.

For further information, contact the 
Code Studies Section, Planning Depart
ment. Room 512, City Hall, Los 
Angeles 90012,485-3508.

will prevent consideration of the 
project

Requirements for submitting drawings:
• The entrant may submit either a 

slide(s) or an 8"x10" print(s). Winners 
will be required to submit original work 
for exhibition purposes at a later date.

Descriptive Data and Concealed 
Identification
Please use the data sheets which will 
accompany the identification forms to 
be sent upon receipt of entry fee. Since 
the jury will have several hundred 
entries to study, it is required that this 
information be stated concisely. The 
descriptive data with the concealed 
identification shall be clipped to the 
slide sheet. All information requested 
on the identification form must be 
included, and when complete, placed in 
an opaque, seated envelope.

Closing Date and Fee 
A registration fee of $30 for each sub
mittal of constructed work by a 
corporate member or registered archi
tect must be paid by the entrant at the 
time entry slips are mailed. The entry 
slip (enclosed with this issuel and the 
fee must be postmarked no later than 
August 15,1979. Checks or money 
orders should be made payable to the 
SCC/AIA.

No fee or declaration of intent to 
enter is required for students' drawings 
and associate members' projects. Data 
sheets for the submittal of drawings and 
associates' projects may be picked up at 
the Chapter office after August 15,
1979.

All entries must be in the Chapter 
office, Bradbury Building, Suite 510,
304 South Broadway, Los Angeles 
9(X113 no later than September 15, 1979. 
No entry fees will be refunded for 
entries which do not materialize.

Anthony J. Lumsden, FAIA 
Chairman, SCC/AIA Awards 

Committee

ARCHITECTS AT 
THE LEGISLATURE

Janice Axon

DESIGN AWARDS 
PROGRAM FOR 1979 
LAUNCHED

On two balmy spring days. May 15 and 
16, a group of architects convened in 
Sacramento under the auspices of 
CCAIA to discuss legislation and issues 
affecting architects, such as building 
codes, school financing, handicapped 
regulations, energy problems and, 
probably the hottest issue, the challenge 
to architectural registration. The 
speakers, both architectural and politi
cal, were to the point and a great deal of 
information was quickly and clearly 
disseminated.

An additional purpose of the con
ference was to enable architects to 
understand how legislation is initiated 
and how we may influence proposed 
bills that affect us directly as architects, 
or peripherally, as participants in the 
building industry.

Senator John Schmitz gave an 
amusing and cynical, or what might be 
termed "realistic," talk on how the 
political process works. Primarily, 
politicians wish to be elected and, 
secondarily, they wish to be re-elected. 
However, these two activities cost a 
great deal of morwy and hence, those 
who are the largest campaign con
tributors will certainly have the poli
tician's ear, although, we were assured, 
not necessarily his vote.

A series of appointments had been 
set up between the architects and their 
elected representatives; in most cases, 
however, the meeting was conducted 
with the legislator's aides. Nevertheless, 
architects were able to present their 
views regarding current issues, to 
establish face-to-face contact, and thus 
became highly visible as an organized 
group to the legislators. This is the kind 
of activity that may begin to establish 
clout for architects.

It was interesting to note that the 
political side seemed to have only the 
vaguest idea of what architects do, 
what the design process consists of, 
and what contributions architects can 
make to society. This, of course, was 
rather surprising, since most architects 
have a very clear picture of their value in 
the social scheme.

The SCC/AIA has announced the re
quirements and schedule for the 1979 
Design Awards which will culminate in 
the awards presentation and the public 
exhibition of the winning entries on 
October 9. (No announcements of the 
Winners will be made prior to the awards 
presentation.)

A reception will be hosted from 6:30 
to 7:30 p.m. with the jury members in 
attendance. At 7:30 p.m. the awards 
program will begin. Slides of the win
ning entries will be shown with 
comments provided by the jury 
members, immediately following will be 
a buffet honoring the winners.

Winning entries will be featured in the 
November issue of L.A ARCHITECT.

Eligibility, requirements and deadlines 
are as follows;

Categories of entries;
la. Work designed by registered 

architects (non-AIA and AIA) which has 
been constructed in Southern California 
(using San Luis Obispo as the dividing 
northern dividing line).

b. Work designed by corporate 
members of the SCC/AIA which has 
been constructed anywhere.

2. Unbuilt projects designed by 
associates of the SCC/AIA.

3. Architectural drawings by students 
(including axonometrics, plans, 
sections, colored renderings, etc.)

4. Architectural drawings by regis
tered architects and SCC/AIA associate 
members.

Any contracted work executed by a 
corporate member or registered archi
tect meeting the above requirements is 
eligible. All constructed entries must 
have been completed since January 1, 
1974. and cannot have previously 
received an award from the SCC/AIA.

Requirements
Requirements for submittals by corpor
ate members and registered architects 
of constructed work:

• One slide sheet of twenty 2x2 35mm 
color slides is to be provided by the 
entrant. For every submittal, the entrant 
IS required to present a number of slides 
sufficient to illustrate the work. Mini
mum requirements are set forth below. 
Failure to meet these requirements will 
prevent consideration of the submittal.

• Slide of site plan.
• Slide of floor plan or plans.
• Slide of at least one section.
• Slides showing each exposed side 

of the building or improvement.
• Slide showing the immediate 

environs of the building or improvement.
• Slide of interior.
• Slide or slides of descriptive data.
• For remodeling and restoration 

work involving exterior alterations, one 
slide of each altered exposed slide to
gether with one slide of the same slide 
before the alteration (unless evidence is 
submitted as to the unavailability of the 
latter).

• At least one 8x10 black and white 
photo for possible press releases.

Requirements for associate project 
submittals:

• The entrant is required to submit a 
number of slides sufficient to illustrate 
the project. Insufficient documentation

HISTORIC DISTRICT 
ORDINANCE FOR 
LA. APPROVED
On May 9, the Los Angeles City Council 
approved an ordinance designed to 
create a Historic Preservation Zone as 
part of the Planning Zoning Code of the 
City of Los Angeles. Such special zones 
have been established in other cities, 
such as Santa Barbara and San Diego. 
Intent
The intent of a Historic Preservation 
Zone as public policy is to conserve 
historical structures, natural features, 
sites and areas for the cultural enrich
ment of the j>eople on the basis that 
such enrichment is beneficial to the 
health, prosperity and general welfare. 
Preservation of an area establishes a 
sense of permanence and contributes to 
pride and interest in a community and to 
resident participation in it. Los Angeles 
has a number of historic areas such as 
Angelino Heights and West Adams that 
need the protection afforded by the 
designation as Historic Preservation 
Zoned-areas.

Definition
A historic preservation zone specifies a 
geographical area including one or 
many structures, natural features and 
sites. Some, but not necessarily all of 
the structures, natural features or sites 
may be architecturally or historically 
distinctive.

Functions of the Ordinance 
The City Council establishes or adds 
land to a Preservation Zone under the 
terms of the ordinance. Structures, 
natural features or sites will be changed 
in occupancy, constructed, 
demolished, altered, removed or re
located only with approval called a 
Certificate of Appropriateness.

The ordinance will establish within 
each Preservation Zone a Historic 
Preservation Association composed of 
five members.

WAL: SCC/AIA’S 
UNSUNG HEROINES
Mention the Women's Architectural 
League to most of the architectural 
community and reactions will probably 
range from "What?" or. "Who?" to a 
disinterested, "Oh, yes." Yet this or
ganization quietly has been acting as a 
support arm to the SCC/AIA for well 
over 25 years.

WAL’s by-laws state: "The purpose 
of this corporation shall be to function 
as an auxiliary to the Southern 
California Chapter/AIA; to promote 
unification and advancement of the 
architectural profession, friendship and 
unity within the group, and to stimulate 
greater public interest in and under
standing of the profession and its capa
city to be of service to the community."

A comprehensive statement, to be 
sure, but one that, m every facet, is 
being implemented literally by WAL's 
volunteer membership.

"To promote unification and ad
vancement of the architectural profes
sion," WAL each year, though the 
proceeds of its annual Home Tour, 
contributes to the scholarship funds of 
no less than six architectural schools; it 
also sponsors "Rap Sessions" between 
students and practicing professionals.

"To promote friendship and unity 
within the group," WAL each year 
honors newly licensed architects at a 
reception to which are invited all 
SCC/AIA Board members as well as 
new members of the Chapter. Addition
ally, other social functions are held 
periodically. and the members act as 
hostesses at special SCC/AIA functions.

"To stimulate public interest and 
understanding. .," WAL members

CCAIA should be complimented on a 
very well-run program and encouraged 
to keep this kind of legislative contact 
going on a regular basis.

Kenneth Dillon, AIA
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Departm^t has already decided to use 
both manuals to assist its staff in deal
ing with community care providers.

HOME Program
In addition to providing services directly 
to community groups, the Design 
Center began in 1975 to accept con
tracts from public agencies for selected 
community-oriented projects. In doing 
so, the Design Center has not sought to 
compete with established design and 
planning firms. Rather, it has attempted

are of dubious value. One municipality 
recently arranged financing for a con
tractor-designed house addition that 
included two bedrooms situated "rail
road" fashion - that is, the back bed
room's only int^ior access was through 
the front one.

In the City of Los Angeles, however, 
homeowners in ten different target 
areas of the Homeowners Opportunity 
Maintenance Effort (HOME) receive 
Design Center services as well as the 
usual construction contract supervision 
and financing provided by the city. In 
the Harvard Park rehabilitation area in 
South Central Los Angeles, the city has 
contracted with the Design Center one 
step further - to manage the entire 
program.

According to Design Center Rehabili
tation Coordinator, Craig Scott. "These 
neighborhoods and residences rehabili
tated by the HOME program are 
important housing resources. Only the 
sensitivities of the design professional 
can insure that the homeowner receives 
what he or she wants and needs."
Many of the residences in HOME target 
areas, although small and not up to 
code, are irreplaceable examples of a 
vanished era in California vernacular 
architecture, and the Design Center 
strives to protect the aesthetic integrity 
of each residence as it is expanded and 
renovated.

By demonstrating to the city's 
Community Development Department 
that homeowners appreciate and bene
fit from professional design services, 
the Design Center has developed a role 
for the architects in subsidized housing 
rehabilitation. Now the Community 
Development Department is inviting 
other architectural firms to provide 
services to homeowners in its program 
areas.
Design Center Publications 
One way in which the Design Center 
has sought to share its developed 
expertise has been through publications.

RecydinQ for Housing (1977) docu- 
ments a C^sign Center proposal for 
conversion of near-empty Spring Street 
office buildings. Although the report's 
specific suggestions for senior citizen 
housing on Spring Street have not been 
implemented, the Design Center's 
documentation of conversion feasibility 
has stimulated new interest in Spring 
Street among public and private 
investors.

The Design Center's 1977 California 
Redevelopment Workshop proceedings 
were documented in a report, California 
Redevelopment Policy: Does it Enhance 
or Diminish Community in the Los 
Angeles Region?, which has become a 
standard reference work on redevelop
ment issues.

Publication of studies for the Catholic 
Workers' Hospitality Kitchen, entitled 
Skid Row: Recommendations to the

ARCHITECTURAL SERVICES TO THE 
MASSES; A Progress Report from the 
Los Angeles Community Design Center

Citizens' Advisory Committee on the 
Central Business District Plan for the 
City of Los Angeles, led to a new 
approach to Skid Row planning by the 
Los Angeles Community Redevelop
ment Agency.

Vic Regnier. who represents the USC 
School or Architecture and Fine Arts on 
the Design Center Board of Directors, 
recently suggested that a revolving 
publication fund be established so that

ordinance, and the Fire Department, 
interpreting the regulations of the State 
Fire Marshal, could not agree whether 
the modified facility would be technical
ly one building or two. Either way, one 
department would consider the facility 
non-conforming. After Siegel requested 
a ruling from the City Attorney, the Fire 
Department agreed to overlook the 
"violation" and the Building Department 
granted a certificate of occupancy.

Clients such as Siegel's are the lucky 
ones, as they have the technical services 
that only a professional can offer. The 
Los Angeles Fire Department estimates 
that 75% of community care providers 
seeking to comply with its regulations 
do not have the services of an architect.

Among such facilities are the 
potential clientele of the Los Angeles 
Community Design Center. Even before 
the enactment of the Care Facilities Act, 
Siegel had shown her concern for other 
types of community clients, many of 
whom could not afford to pay for pro
fessional services, by volunteering her 
services to the Design Center.

In 1968, under the leadership of 
SCC/AIA President Carl Maston,
FAIA, the Chapter had joined the USC 
School of Architecture and Fine Arts in 
establishing the Los Angeles Commun
ity Design Center to provide architec
tural and other environmental design 
services to those low-income groups 
unable to pay for them. Siegel served as 
the first president of the newly in
corporated Design Center from 1972 
through 1974 and was responsible for 
establishing the first full-time staff and 
obtaining the requisite funding. She 
remains the SCC/AIA representative to 
the Design Center Board of Directors,

About half of the Design Center's 
clients are community care providers. In 
addition to offering services in this 
single-client mode, the Design Center 
has expanded its approach to servicing 
community care providers.

During the month of May, commun
ity care workshops were held in Los 
Angeles and Inglewood to assist pro
viders in selecting buildings appropriate 
for renovation. Those attending the 
workshops received and learned to use 
two manuals prepared by the Design 
Center: The Community Care Bible, a 
guide to building requirements for 
licensing, and The Community Care 
Workbook, a systematic approach to 
the evaluation of buildings. John 
Lanterman, who authored both 
manuals, notes that they are also tor 
architects and other professionals. He 
adds that the Los Angeles City Fire
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Now in its eleventh year of operation, 
the Los Angeles Community Design 
Center continues to provide environ
mental design services to low-income 
community groups. The Design Center 
has grown from a part-time, all-volun
teer endeavor. to a full-time practice 
with a staff of induding both profes
sionals and interns from the CETA and 
VISTA programs. Pro/ects vary from 
the community-generated to the 
government-contracted, from the room 
addition plans to long-range studies. 
Incorporated in 1972, the Design Center 
is governed by a Board of Directors that 
includes professional, academic, and 
community representatives. The Design 
Center is located at 541 S. Spring St.. 
tdOO. Los Angeles 90013.

What follows is an overview of the 
projects and issues with which the 
Design Center is currently involved.

Community Care
In 1973, the State of California enacted 
a Care Facilities Act aimed at changing 
the practice of institutionalizing de
pendent children, youthful offenders, 
drug addicts, alcoholics, and the 
mentally disabled. The 1973 Act called 
for publicly funded and supervised but 
privately owned and opierated facilities 
in "homelike and community settings." 
Half a decade after the Act went into 
effect, 24,093 state- and 7,339 county- 
approved facilities are operating in Los 
Angeles Counly.

Because state and county authorities 
do not consider local zoning and build
ing codes, community care providers 
may find their licensed facilities in con
flict with local authorities. Often, they 
have leased or purchased an older build
ing which must be modified for new 
uses. When an architect assists a 
community care provider in conforming 
with local regulations, he or she shares 
the client's frustration with the bureau
cratic complications.

Margot Siegel. AIA. tells of one 
client, a drug rehabilitation center, for 
whom she had designed structural 
changes. The Los Angeles Building and 
Safety department, enforcing local

be«wrt-Hi4il7’
SampTe dttgram from The Communitv Care Bible.

more project work could be published.
A local foundation has indicated interest 
in helping to fund such a proieci, but it 
will not establish such a fund unilaterally 
and suggests that design professional 
societies put up half the money.

The Funding Challenge 
The search for publications funding 
underscores the difficulty in raising 
funds for worthwhile causes within the 
architectural profession Itself. While the 
public perceives architects as 
affluent, architects picture themselves 
as underpaid. Design Center Executive 
Director James Bonar, AIA, comments; 
"The architectural profession should 
ask Itself, 'What are we capable of 
doing?' Architects are often solicited by 
everyone - their clients, the politicans 
and charities we come in contact with. 
But, It seems to me that we are hesitant 
to ask our friends in other professions 
and businesses to reciprocate by 
helping worthy causes related to our 
own field."

The Design Center has sometimes 
received small donations from profes
sional organizations and interested 
individuals, but in the last five years 
these have not amounted to even five 
percent of the operating budget. At one 
time, the Design Center received non- 
categorial funds from public agencies, 
but more recently its public funding has 
come from contracts which pay only for 
themselves

So it remains a challenge to fund 
community-originated projects or 
special services like a publications fund. 
But it IS this very challenge that moti
vates the Design Center as it continues 
to help low-income communities help 
themselves.

HOMS Program. CovanbtMi Ho<jse, Highland Park 
Plans, before ar^ attar roh»t)ilii»tior> Photo, under 

construction

to develop new roles for the design pro
fessional, so that Design Center con
tracts will eventually generate work for 
practicing architects. The second 
important consideration in accepting a 
contract has been the willingness of the 
public agency to work with the particu
lar community, not just in it.

One program area satisfying both 
considerations is federally funded hous
ing rehabilitation administered by local 
municipalities. Under such programs, 
qualifying home owners receive con
struction consultation and subsidized 
loans for rehabilitating their residential 
property. Many of these programs do 
not provide for design services, so 
despite intent, some "improvements" Tony McNamara

Sierra Madre.
As a result of the combined Olmsted- 

Gill effort, Torrance was at its inception 
one of the more thoughtfully planned 
industrial cities in the country. Despite 
the fact that the city's growth would

Rubber Company is the only known Gill 
building in Torrance having monolithic 
concrete construction.

The variety of construction tech
niques suggests that Gill was still 
formulating a consistent technical 
methodology. As well as furnishing 
easily manipulated, relatively inexpen
sive durable and waterproof surfaces, 
concrete and cement provided Gill with 
a plastic design material. By smoothing 
over serrated lines of brick work, hollow 
tile, and irregular wood-frame joinery. 
Gill achieved a simple yet powerful 
form. Gill's use of concrete and cement 
constituted both the ideal working 
solution to technical problems, and a 
means by which to best approximate his 
own aesthetic goals.

The design of individual structures 
reflects the underlying theme of the 
Olmsted Plan - responsive to the 
needs of p>eople in their living and work
ing environments. Gill's residential 
cottages are, for example, built to the 
extreme side of each piece of property. 
The advantages offered by zero-lot line 
placement are obvious, since more con
tinuous yard space is created for 
gardens or recreational activity. Gill's 
industrial and commercial buildings are 
carefully designed so as to allow for a 
maximum of interior lighting and venti
lation. Remarkably, the Hendrie Rubber

IRVING GILL, TORRANCE,
AND THE INDUSTRIAL DREAM

in his career, prior to the mature style 
that would later characterize the 
Banning and Dodge Houses of Los 
Angeles.

Through an examination of his 
Torrance buildings, one can observe Gill 
as he formulates a cohesive designIrving Gill is one of Southern California's 

most interesting, yet enigmatic, archi
tects. Recent discoveries of previously 
unidentified Gill buildings in the city of 
Torrance provide information pertaining 
to several significant asp>ects of his 
career. The relationship of Gill's design 
philosophy to early 20th-century 
industrial city planning is clearly stated

Diego, were invited to submit designs 
for several typ)es of buildings for the 
new city.

Gill was officially appointed chief 
architect of Torrance in June of 1912, 
He assumed responsibility for the 
design of each building erected by the 
Dominguez Land Company, and for the 
implementation of the Olmsted Plan.

The Torrance plan itself was based 
upon the shape of a " Y".
Industry was located on the outside of 
the area bounded by the figure, while 
commercial and residential structures 
wrere located within the open area 
formed at the top of the "Y". The plan 
was oriented so that prevailing westerly 
winds blew industrial smoke away from 
The commercial and residential areas.
Trees were planted to shield the fac
tories from view. And a transportation 
network was incorporated as part of the 
overall plan. "Real city planning,"

Pacific Slectnc Depot, 1912

soon exceed the limitations of the plan. 
Torrance is a tribute to the progressive, 
industrial idea of the early 20th century.

Gill’s Torrance Work 
The range of Gill's Torrance work is 
impressive. Commercial, public, resi
dential and industrial structures were 
designed as part of the investment and 
planning scheme. Today they provide a 
detailed record of a brief but highly 
productive period of Gill's career. Al
though Gill only served as chief archi
tect in Torrance for approximately one 
year, 1912-1913, nearly every structure 
that he designed during this period was 
built. In recent years several of his build
ings have been demolished, but at least 
18 remain.

Although each structure employs 
cement or concrete, the materials with 
which Gill IS most closely identified, 
the majority of the Torrance buildings 
do not use them as primary construc
tion materials The Pacific Electric sta
tion is built of hollow tile with a cement- 
plastered exterior. Gill’s worker 
cottages are wood-frame structures 
with a cement-plastered exterior layed- 
up over lath and wire mesh. The 
Brighton and Colonial Hotels are 
composed of concrete, brick and steel. 
Constructed of brick with slab floors, 
the El Roi Tan and Murray Hotels have 
only a cement-plastered exterior. With 
the exception of the Southern Pacific 
Bridge, the main building of the Hendrie

Colonial Hotai 1912.

philosophy and experiments with tech
nological innovation. It is a compre
hensive statement, and an example of 
Gill's creative versatility.

Roger Hatheway
Architectural historian Roger Hatheway 
recently completed work on an archi
tectural survey for the City of Torrance.

E! Roi Tan Hotel, 1912lphotos: Roger Hatheway)

in his Torrance work, and the structural 
features of several "new" Gill buildings 
add another dimension to his already 
well-known architectural technology.

Background
In 1911. real estate promoter Jared 
Sydney Torrarwe purchased a large 
tract of land from the pioneer 
Dominguez family. Torrance then joined 
into a partnership with several other Los 
Angeles businessmen, forming the 
Dominguez Land Company. In order to 
better promote their real estate venture, 
the investors decided to establish a 
progressive industrial city. They named 
The new city Torrance.

Initially, the investors engaged the 
services of John C. and Frederick Law 
Olmsted, landscape architects from 
Brookline, Massachusetts. The formal 
contract between the Olmsted Brothers 
and the Dominguez Land Company was 
signed on January 5, 1912. Later in the 
same month, five Southern California 
architects, R.D. Farquhar, Elmer Grey, 
Sumner P. Hunt and Parker Wright, all 
of Los Angeles, and Irving Gill of San
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GILL’S TORRANCE BUILDINGS
1. Bridge, near corner of Torrance 
Blvd. and Western Ave.
2. Pacific Electric Depot, 1200 Cabrillo.
3. B Roi Tan Hotel, 1211 El Prado.
4. Murray Hotel. 1210 El Prado.
5. Colonial Hotel. 1601-1605 Cabrillo.
6. Brighton Hotel, 1639 Cabrillo.
7. Salm Manufacturing, 1805 Abalone.
8. Rubbercraft, 1800 W. 220th St.
9 Bungalow, 1815 Gramercy.
10. Bungalow, 1819 Gramercy.
11. Bungalow. 1903 Gramercy.
12. Bungalow, 1904 Gramercy.
13. Bungalow. 1907 Gramercy.
14. Bungalow, 1916 Gramercy.
15. Bungalow, 1919 Gramercy.
16. Bungalow, 1920 Gramercy.
17. Casa Del Amo Apartments,
1860 Torrance Blvd.
18. Shop/Apartments, 1610-1612 
Cabrillo-

Worfrers'cottages, showing tern-lot hne 
placement, 1913

declared Frederick Law Olmsted," is 
concerned with every line of develop
ment which affects the physical con
ditions under which the people of today 
and the people of years to come must 
live and work."

Gill enthusiastically adopted the 
physical and philosophical elements of 
the Olmsted Plan, for the ideals were 
remarkably similar to his own. Since 
1908, Gill had increasingly devoted him
self to a utilitarian, low-cost and socially 
conscious form of architecture, ex
emplified by his 1910 Lewis Courts in

RutibercrattlHendrieRubtierCo.l, 1913.

Company (now called Rubbercraft! is 
still a fully operational industrial facility. 
65 years after its construction.

A Formative Period
Torrance was undoubtedly an important 
and formative period for Gill. His work 
there provides a unique opportunity to 
assess his architecture because it 
occurs at a critical developmental point



A WALK WITH LUTAH RIGGS
white cubes are the canales (out- 
spoutsl. the starkly sculptural chimney, 
and the black diagonal line where the 
broad entrance steps slash across the 
largest of the white cubes.

Lutah Riggs wanted me to walk into 
all her kitchens, but we saw only the 
Ludington, and that through windows 
on a porch. Looking beyond the 
precisely laid out equipment I saw an 
oddly formal little breakfast space; it 
was developed in an area borrowed 
from the hall to the living room, and a 
large portrait on the wall was a transi
tion from utility to easy elegance. It 
occurred to me that wars, inflation, 
depressions, changes in life styles had 
kept intact a certain characteristic of all 
her buildings - good manners.

This tiny woman just out of the hospi
tal, still wearing the plastic identification 
band on her wrist, hunched into a 
voluminous coat for warmth, her face 
grown to double its strength by its 
thinness, was alight with sharp intelli
gence as she recalled her reasons for 
each design decision. We had spent 
many hours together once before when 
we were jurors in the 1967 San Diego 
AIA Awards Program. She was the 
kindest of jurors, she wanted nothing 
thrown out, she wanted still another 
look. Still, at the final showdown, 
immersed in panels, she ticked off in her 
gentle voice what went wrong with 
each of the designs.

recalled. "This was what I had to solve 
first of all. Everything gave off this hall." 
She waved her frail hand from the 
french doors to the terrace, to the 
curved stair, to the doors leading to 
living and other rooms. She stopped as 
she noticed a recently cut door to a 
breakfast room. "Too bad."

There were a number of surprises in 
the Von Romberg house, one of them a 
studio room on the third level that was a 
little essay in Art Deco. More surprises 
in the 1960 office wing to her 1942 
library at the Botanic Garden. A linear 
ranchhouse-style office is tucked under 
live oaks, and the covered porch is a 
passage to the more formal library 
which is placed on axis. The leap from 
one scale to another has the same justi
fication as some of the strange juxtapo
sitions of the plant materials.

Riggs' best known work is the 
Vedanta Temple (1956), so small as to 
be dwarfed by many of her houses. You 
come upon this Intensely calm and 
poetic building at a bend of a road, not 
by a long attention-demanding ap
proach. It appears suddenly in its full 
size. A heavy, brooding hipped roof, 
surmounted by a small gable, leads the 
eye to the mountains beyond. The roof 
overhangs a deep porch supported on 
peeled fir poles, and the dark values of 
the low-ri^red steps, extending the full 
width of the building, contrast with the 
white plastered wall in which is a deep- 
ly-inset dark double door. The total 
effect is that of a preliminary altar.

The 1973 Ludington house is em
phatically wall architecture — three 
attached cube forms of different height 
have flat roofs above a ghost of a 
cornice. The only relief to the play of

1921. After a few years she was chief 
designer and contributed importantly to 
the designs of the Lobero Theater and a 
number of Smith houses. At the age of 
30 she designed her own house, and 
today her office is in a detached struc
ture off the motor court. After Smith's 
death in 1930 she finished up the work 
in progress and opened her own office.

Her Own Practice
Riggs was influenced by Smith's re
strained work, by the lack of ornament 
in a period when it had become popular, 
by his fine proportions and his use of 
light and shadow, But her design was 
distinguishable from his, often by her 
j^ersonal attitude toward scale. She was 
more assertive and venturesome, and a 
certain pragmatism in her floor planning 
translated three-dimensionally into 
forms less pictorial than Smith's. 
However, her own house of 1926 was 
closer to Smith in its compact massing 
and the high, narrow ecclesiastical 
space of the living room.

Her 1938 Von Romberg house is 
clearly out of another sensibility. The 
facade is an enormous blank rectangu
lar plaster wall stepping down midway 
on the same plane to a smaller rectangle 
in which the entrance door is recessed. I 
visited the house with her and Joe 
Knowles, her chief draftsman, and as I 
looked at it with astonishment (and with 
some memory of the Lobero Theater) 
someone came to tell her that the 
gardener felt that the large silent wall 
"needed a tree as an accent." What 
kind would she suggest? None at all. 
She said she had worked hard to 
achieve that particular wall, and it was 
Its own accent.

In the high oval entrance hall, she

Sixty years ago Lutah Maria Riggs, 
FAIA, received a degree in architecture 
from UC Berkeley, and 1979 marks her 
sixtieth year in the continuous practice 
of architecture. Now at age 83, with 
two draftsmen, her office still hums.

She was wounded to read in Susana 
Torre's 1977 book. Women in American 
Architecture, that she had "moved west 
during the war to work as a stage 
designer in Hollywood" and "out of 
these connections came her commis
sion to design the Vedanta Temple." As 
this misinformation subsequently 
appeared in the Los Angeles Times and 
may take on the cloak of truth, let it be 
known that Lutah Riggs entered archi
tecture by the front door, not by way of 
the entertainment industry.

Beginnings
She was born in Toledo, Ohio, in 1896, 
and after graduation from high school 
came with her mother to Santa Barbara 
where she attended junior college. (She 
met Martha Graham in the library,!
Then on to Berkeley on a scholarship. 
Why architecture? Why not, she replies. 
No, she was not the first woman to 
have a degree in architecture from "the 
Ark” - several women graduated 
before her, and in her class of 1919 were 
Rose Luis. Irene McFall of Pasadena, 
and Elah Hale, who married one of their 
professors, William Hayes.

Her first job came through a specific 
request to John Galen Howard, head of 
the Ark, for a woman draftsman; Ralph 
D. Taylor, a Susanville architect who 
was desiging a school, preferred a 
woman because there was no place for 
a draftsman to live except in his house 
with his wife and daughters. She spent 
four months completing the drawings.

leaving before the first heavy snows by 
the last train out.

Back in Berkeley, Riggs began 
studying toward a master's degree, but 
stopped at the end of the first semester 
to fake a job with an architect who often 
hired bright students and paid them well 
- 75 cents an hour. He was Theodore 
Spencer, who later designed Vacation 
Village in San Diego. The office was 
working on designs for houses for a 
developer, and Spencer so admired her 
design that he brought in a famous man 
to have a look at it. The Spencer office 
was at the comer of Telegraph Avenue 
and Dwight Way where Bernard 
Maybeck waited each morning for the 
trolley to his San Francisco office, so 
one day Spencer pulled him in off the 
street and took him to Riggs' board, it 
was quite a moment for her - until 
Maybeck spoke. "Young lady, this 
would be fine for the Black Forest of 
Germany but not for the Berkeley Hills." 
She recalls, "He was like a kind 

father with a child. I have always loved 
him for it."

Years with G.W. Smith 
What drew Riggs back to Santa Barbara 
was a story on a house she had seen in 
Architectural Record wh\ie at Taylor's 
offices in Susanville. She felt so attuned 
to the house that she decided she would 
one day ask the architect for a job - he 
was George Washington Smith of 
Santa Barbara. What appealed to her 
were the simple white planes of the 
walls, the deep reveals, the plan 
organized around a patio, and the way 
minor Andalusian architecture had been 
adjusted to the mores of Santa Barbara.

There were six or seven other drafts
men in the office when she started in

Esther McCoy

Esther McCoy has recently been 
awarded a Guggenheim Fellowship fora 
study of secorKl-generation California 
modernists.

,<r
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The 2,157th meeting of the SCC/AIA 
Board of Directors, May 1,1979;
• Harry Newman proposed the prepara
tion of a brochure to encourage Pro
fessional Affiliate membership: Norma 
Sklarek and Jim Stevens will develop 
this.
• T reasurer Bernard Zmmerman 
reported on the 1979 budget, which 
totals $169,500, with a reserve fund of 
$25,700; the Board voted approval.
• Joel Breitbart (Architects in Govern
ment CQmmitteel discussed plans to 
sponsor a seminar to introduce mem
bers to various agencies. This will be 
coordinated with plans being developed 
by Loreruo Tedesco(Public Architec
ture Committee) for an August Chapter 
meeting.
• Peter Creamer (Compensation Com
mittee) reported on plans to prepare a 
pamphlet on the subiect of compensa
tion to architects.
• Norma Sklarek (Legislative Liaison 
Committee) noted that, while she moni
tors the City Council agenda daily, the 
Committee is not an active one and can 
respond only to emergencies.
• Stanley Smith encouraged attendance 
at the CCAIA Architects at the Legisla
ture rrteeting in May. He also proposed 
establishment of a Chapter committee 
to establish policy and procedures on 
Chapter public relations. The Board 
approved.

SCC/AIA Membership Report, June:

New Corporate Members: Carlo F. 
IppoJito (Theodore Barry 8f Associates); 
Donald I. King (Housing Authority, City 
Of Los Angeles); George I. Zalma 
(Ross/Zaima, Inc.): Howard J. Rosen- 
feld(Froehlich & Kow), Robert 
MacDonald (Leo A. Daly Co.).

New Associate Members: Salvador 
Jinnenez (Don Pablo IrK.I; Douglas 
Greene (William L. Pereira Associates); 
Thomas J. Masterson (W. Haas Asso
ciates); William C. Meredith (Adrian 
Wilson Associates); Aric D. Gless 
(Selje, Borid, Stewart & Romberger).

New Student Affiliates. Mark 
Casavantes (East Los Angeles College)

New Professional Affiliates: Melvin 
Bilow (Mechanical design consultant for 
Mel Bilow B Associates); John R. 
Hollingsworth (Illustrator for John 
Hollingsworth); Judy Grubbs (Hospital 
consultant & health facility planner for 
Bobrow/Thomas and Associates);
David Agbonmoba (Planner for 
Planning Research Associates); Craig 
B. Kelford (Building designer for 
Conceptual Engineering, Ltd ), Herbert 
Tiras (Manufacturing engineer for 
OMNICO).

Chapter members note; Please com
plete the SCC/AIA Student Intern 
Questionnaire enclosed with this L. A. 
ARCHITECT mailing and return ft as 
soon as possible to the Chapter office.

Awards;
Sarah Dennison, a June graduate from 
the use School of Architecture, has 
been awarded an AIA Medal, the 
highest award tor scholarship. Alison 
Ishimiru received an AIA runner-up 
certificate.

WAL/Southern California Chapter 
scholarship awards were presented to 
use students David Wallace, Maureen 
Sullivan, and Anthony Moretti.

For the Record;The Chapter wishes to 
Thank the Los Angeles Community 
Redevelopment Agency for its 
assistance in funding the special Down
town issues of Z.. A. ARCHITECT in 
February and June.

In June, Arthur R. Moore was installed 
as president of the Southern Califronia 
Chapter of Producers' Council, Inc. 
Moore ts Community Relations Repre
sentative in The Conservation and Com
munity Services Department of Southern 
California Edison.

Obituary; The Chapter extends its 
sympathies to James Pulliam, FAIA. on 
The death of his mother, Mary Pulliam, 
of Pasadena. Rouhy Dehbibi & 
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In "Interiors-Accommodating 
Diversity." Sam Davis and Cathy Simon 
discuss core concepts and how the core 
allows users to expand their homes.

A history of the mobile home - from 
the trailer of the '30s to the prefabri
cated house on wheels — is outlined in 
Sam Davis' essay. "Mobile Homes."

Richard Meier, in "Futures for 
Housing," states that "housing, like 
education and health services, is 
produced by a highly conservative set of 
institutions which continue to depend 
on the past for their inspiration as they 
face the future."

This book is a great help to under
standing housing and housing design in 
the context of larger social, political and 
economic issues. The essays are clearly 
written, the illustrations crisp, and the 
diversity of factors, which produce the 
Gordian Knot of housing, are clearly 
brought to the fore.

Conference Overview: 
PLANNING AND 
DESIGNING A NON
SEXIST SOCIETY

BOOK REVIEWSThe Public Environment:
A Woman’s Place is in the City

career .
What we need, 1 believe, it not an 

absolute standard of feminist housing, 
but ways to involve more women and 
men - and children too — in appraising 
their homes and other people’s, in 
understanding how those homes - 
whether in the city or suburbs - relate 
to work, to transportation, to public 
spaces, to energy policy, to the natural 
environment, and finally, with this 
awareness, in discovering ways to 
improve and vary the private sphere of 
their own lives.

The Form of Housing, edited by Sam 
Davis. AIA, Van Nostrand Reinhold 
Co., N.Y., 1977, 282 PP-, hardbound, 
$24.50.
Modern Housing Prototypes, by Roger 
Sherwood, AIA, Harvard University 
Press, Cambridge. Mass., 1976,167 
pp., hardbound, $^.00.

Two books present an interesting 
contrast in approach to housing history 
and housing problems. In The Form of 
Housing. Sam Davis assembles ten 
essays which explain the social, 
economic and emotional forces which 
have shaped housing design and 
housing in the United States. Roger 
Sherwood, in Modern Housing Proto
types. presents a senes of descriptions 
of various buildings which he feels are 
prototypical for housing, mostly 
European examples with a sampling of 
buildings in the United States and 
Japan.

In his elegant foreword to The Form 
of Housing. Charles Moore points out: 
"In all of the chapters no panacea is 
being paddled, the future is seen as 
coming from the past, the new is build
ing on (or even ml the old, based on 
images that actually mean something to 
the inhabitants"; that "diversity in 
housing forms is essential to the kind of 
world we want and that diversity’s 
enemy is stereotype. But that also, 
stereotype’s cousins, prototype and 
archtype are essential comportents of 
tradition" and it is clear from The Form 
of Housing that the major inhibitions are 
the absence of choice, ridgidification of 
policy and the proliferation of restric
tions on human activity and human 
imagination.

In his introduction, Davis recalls 
"a decent home for every American,' 
the perennial call to arms by those con
cerned with housing. He then delineates 
the current controlling forces of social 
consciousness, energy and tradition 
and concludes "the more serious 
problems of housing are social and 
economic, not technical."

In the first essay. "The House vs. 
Housing," Davis defines the elements 
of the house, the present disappearance 
of the "ideal" of the single-family 
house, and the trend to increased 
density. In this context the market 
determines the program, which deter
mines density, which determines form.

In the second essay, "Housing and 
Urbanism." Donn Logan traces housing 
from single-family to row house to 
super block, discusses the theory of 
large groupings and the more con
temporary viewpoints of this necessity 
to reduce grain, and the recent problem 
of urbanization of suburbs.

Gerald Allen, in "A Conservative 
Approach, Housing the Past as We 
House Ourselves." pleads very strongly 
for reuse for practical and human rea
sons, and for consen/ing the whole 
neighborhood context.

In "High Density, Low-Rise Housing 
and Changes in American Housing 
Economy," Roger Montgomery traces 
two mam trends: market housing, 
which serves the effective demand 
(people who can afford to buy housing), 
and non-market (serving the poor), 
which is subsidized housing.

In "Housing Struggles and Housing 
Form" Chester Hartman analyzes three 
case studies of struggles between resi
dents and redevelopment agencies’ 
Yerba Buena Center in San Francisco; 
The Goodman Building, San Francisco; 
and Cedar-Riverside in Minneapolis.

Clare Cooper-Marcus, in "User Needs 
Research in Housing," tackles the 
thorny problem of sociological and 
physiological research and how to make 
this research available to designers.

In "A Framework for Industrializa
tion,” Richard Bender and John 
Parman discuss the two basic systems 
of industrialization: (1) the clockwork 
approach, as exemplified in Buck 
minster Fuller's Dymaxion House, 
where a repetitive product is produced 
without potential for change, and (2) 
the flexible system, as exemplified in 
Corbusier's Dom-ino Project, where 
the frame is provided and infill 
completed by the user.

Women are a major impetus for the re
vitalization of North American cities.
The dramatic increase in women's parti
cipation in the labor force in the ’70s 
has created a new demand for urban 
housing and for services that can only 
be found in cities. At the same time, it 
removes the full-time services of 
women to "manage household con
sumption." Women are no longer avail
able to be full-time home-managers, 
chauffeurs and neighborhood volun
teers. As a result, suburbs of the ’50s 
and '60s with their low density, single- 
family housing, and reliance on cars, 
have become increasingly dysfunctional 
for women of the '70s. As working 
women's circumstances have changed, 
there is a resultant demand for sweep
ing changes in urban land use patterns 
and for services to support women's 

_ new roles and responsibilities.
While the lives of women have

At an all-day conference on April 21 at 
UCLA's School of Architecture and 
Urban Planning, members of the 
design, university, arts, and political 
communities shared insights, 
commentary, and proposals directed to 
the conference theme, "Planning and 
Designing a Non-Sexist Society. ” 

Excerpts from some of these talks 
follow:

Gwendotyn Wright 
School of Architecture 

UC Berkeley

Defining a Constituency for 
Non-Sexist Planning/Design

. .a program to achieve economic and 
environmental justice for women re
quires, by definition, a solution which 
overcomes the traditional divisions 
between the household and the market 
economy, the private dwelling and the 
workplace. One must transform the 
economic situation of the traditional 
homemaker whose skilled labor has 
been unpaid, but economically and 
socially necessary to society, one must 
also transform the domestic situation of 
the employed woman.

New economic and social roles demand 
new physical environments where hous
ing . community services and jobs are 
not separated by half an hour's com
muting time. Residential neighborhoods 
must be organized to recognize the 
economic value of household work per
formed by residents,and to provide the 
social services required by employed 
homemakers as well. The demand 
among American homemakers for rea
sonably priced housing, neighborhood 
day care, and well-paid, part-time work 
IS already very high. There is no way to 
meet these needs other than the re
organization of neighborhoods to create 
a new paradigm about the nature of 
dwellings, services, and jobs.

Will the monopoly capitalistic city I 
have criticized so heavily stand such a 
transformation? I don't know, but I 
believe that to attack the conventional 
division between public and private 
space on behalf of women, as the most 
exploited group of workers in the 
society, should become a feminist and 
socialist priority in the 1980s....

One environment which unites hous
ing, services, and jobs will resolve many 
difficulties which the existing system of 
scattered services creates. By providing 
housing developments which create 
new jobs for homemakers at the same 
time as new services, it should be pos
sible for federal and local government 
agencies to help these homemakers 
overcome many of the problems they 
face today. Yet the task is not limited to 
the construction of new housing alone.
..... When all homemakers

recognize that they are struggling 
against both gender stereotypes and 
wage discrimination, when they see 
that social, economic, and environ
mental changes are necessary to over
come these conditions, they will no 
longer tolerate environments designed 
around the principles of another era 
which proclaim that "a woman's place 
is in the home."

✓A Reexamination of Some 
Aspects of the Design Arts
The process by which forms are made, 
and the forms themselves, embody 
values and standards of behavior which 
affect large numbers of people and 
every aspect of our lives. It is this 
integral relationship between Individual 
creativity and social responsibility that 
draws me to the design arts.

As I become more sensitive to those 
aspects of design which reinforce re
pressive attitudes and behavior. 1 in
creasingly question the desirability of 
simplicity and clarity....

Designers are most often taught to 
reduce ideas to their essence, but in fact 
that process too often results in the 
reduction of the ideas to only one of 
their parts. "Designed" has almost 
come to mean exclusive, universal, 
clear and simple, rather than inclusive, 
personal, ambiguous and complex.

Sheila de Bretteville 
The Women's Graphic Center 

The Woman's Building

Roger Sherwood's Modern Housing 
Prototypes uses a more classic historical 
development approach, selecting 
examples from the work of well-known 
architects, and using these as proto
types for modern housing — that is, 
projects that set the "standards and 
patterns of much that was and is to 
follow." Sherwood begins with the 
premise that there are really only two 
basic unit types: the "single orienta
tion," which isopen to light on one 
side, and the "double orientation," 
which IS open to light on two opposite 
sides - usually at the narrow ends. 
Since only these dwelling types are 
plausible and can be assembled in a 
limited number of ways, multi-unit con
figurations are automatically created 
with little change from country to 
country These groupings are then 
divided by "types": detached and semi
detached; row houses, party wall; 
block; slabs; tower

Although these definitions may assist 
in classification, there seems to be a 
lack of critical viewpoint in the book 
Does one type lend to produce better 
housing than another? Is one more 
appropriate in a certain context than 
another? We are left with the idea that 
they are somehow all equal, that one is 
as good as the next, that the selection 
of type was the architect's choice, 
except for the obvious examples of 
workers' housing. This is one of the 
book's weaknesses, since many of 
these architects themselves held very 
definite ideas as to what housing should 
be. Are their objectives reached in these 
examples?

Furthermore, we are asked to accept 
the premise that these buildings, as 
"prototypes," are of special importance 
in modern housing. Did they indeed set 
the standards and patterns for what was 
to follow?

The 32 case studies present a wide 
range of projects and carefully attempt 
to trace the development of each archi
tect's own work and derivation from 
other sources. With examples drawn 
from the work of Wright, Schindler,
Mies van der Rohe, Oud, Le Corbusier, 
Aalto and ranging in time from Auguste 
Ferret's 25 bis Rue Franklin Apartments 
of 1903 to Sert, Jackson and Gourley's 
Peabody Terrace of 1964, and with 
architectural quality as a primary selec
tion criteria, numerous plans and 
photographs illustrate the examples. 
Each example is accompanied by a 
beautifully drawn axonometric.

While the examples illustrate the 
author's statement; "My assumption is 
that there is no excuse for shoddy archi
tecture: housing, like all buildings, must 
be soundly built, convenient to use and 
beautiful,” there still remains the 
nagging question as why so much 
poor housing has been built. Has it been 
caused by a lack of interest on the part 
of architects or inability to handle the 
project requirements; or are there other 
forces at work which are beyond the 
designers' control?

And with the book's European orien
tation, It seems a pity that no discussion 
covered the enormous housing develop
ments required after the devastation of 
World War II: how did these prototypes 
influence the post-war developments?

changed radically, the urban environ
ment in which they live has not. Cities 
are still planned by men for men. A 
good deal of urban development has 
shown a conventional bias favoring in
dependent nuclear families.....

As more women require an enriched 
neighborhood environment in order to 
participate in the labor force, women 
will add to the pressures against 
"exclusionary zoning" and 
homogeneous residential neighbor
hoods of single-family housing. A 
greater heterogeneity of family types in 
traditional two-parent residential areas 
will increase the demand for support 
services that are now absent: day care is 
the most notable, but also public trans
portation. local jobs and shopping, 
continuing education. This can only be 
accomplished by major zoning changes, 
increased densities and the construction 
of multi-family housing.

Affecting Legislation 
and Policy

Gerda Wekerle 
Faculty of Environmental Studies 

York University. Canada

More than 50 percent of today's women 
are in the labor force, not because they 
want to earn pocket money or luxury 
money, but because the rate of inflation 
and changing lifestyles have forced 
them there. And they must work in 
order to assure their families a decent 
lifestyle and education. Others are 
single, professional women, but society 
still treats the working woman like an 
oddity and provides few facilities to 
meet her needs. ..

Women still are asked to chose 
between having a family and a career. 
No one says it. but we know it is 
absolutely true. If it were not, we would 
not have such tremendous problems 
with finding decent child care facilities 
for our children.

Study after study has shown the need 
for day care programs for the children of 
working mothers. But in 1979, with half 
the working force made up of women, 
current estimates show that California, 
with state and federal grants, provides 
child care for fewer than 25 percent of 
the children and families who need it....

The Private Sphere: Women, 
Men, Children and the Home
The efforts to assemble Americans, and 
particularly American women, around 
issues of home life have fallen short.
But it is, all the same, worth mentioning 
several of them 
unequivocally that there have been 
many precedents for this in the main
stream of American life.

One notable and sizeable group 
were the "progressives" of the 1890s - 
and I notice, with interest, that this term 
is coming into use again for the present 
grass-roots political organizing in 
California and other parts of the 
country, particularly around housing 
issues like rent control and condomin
ium conversion

These early progressives recognized 
the symbolic importance of the home, 
as well as the very real disparities of 
access to good houses; they drew many 
women into political life and community 
action by posing the idea that "the city 
IS your larger home .

One of the problems of certain 
strands of American feminism as well as 
of the dominant culture is that there has 
been so little tolerance for the middle- 
class housewife or the future house
wife. and especially the suburban 
mother, who chooses - for there is a 
choice here as well as a cultural expec
tation - to define a period of her life in 
other ways than by a full-time paid

if only to establish

To conclude: there are many con
cerns facing women today. Some legis
lation is being developed around some 
of those concerns. But to develop a 
non-sexist society means changing the 
thinking of the American people. And 
that might be a bit difficult because, 
despite laws currently before the 
Legislature which deal with everything 
from rape to child custody, there are 
some things that perhaps cannot, and, 
indeed, should not be legislated.

Dolores Hayden 
School of Architecture and Urban 

Planning, UCLA

(This paper will be published in its 
entirety in a special forthcoming issue 
of Signs on "Women and the City. Maxine Wafers 

Assemblywoman. 48th District
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